The Evolution of the Philippines' Policy Towards Taiwan Since 2016

Yue Chen¹ & Kan Wang¹

¹ School of International Relations, Guangdong University of Foreign Studies, Guangzhou, Guangdong, China Correspondence: Kan Wang, Lecturer, School of International Relations, Guangdong University of Foreign Studies, Guangzhou 510006, Guangdong, China. Tel: 86-198-7863-4996. E-mail: 1026982129@qq.com

Received: September 1, 2024 Accepted: September 27, 2024 Online Published: September 29, 2024

Abstract

During his administration, Philippine President Rodrigo Duterte adhered to the One China principle and Philippine-Taiwan interactions were kept within reasonable limits. Since President Marcos Jr. came to power, Philippine-Taiwan interactions have been enhanced and the One China principle has been relaxed. The dynamic elements that led to the President Marcos Jr. administration's position on Taiwan are the leader's personal experiences and security perceptions, Filipino workers in Taiwan, dissatisfaction with China's handling of the South China Sea disputes, and US involvement in regional affairs. The transformation of the Marcos Jr. government's position on Taiwan has complicated the situation in the Taiwan Strait and the South China Sea. It's almost certain that China would continue to keep its economic cooperation with the Philippines, improve the existing mechanism for dealing with the South China Sea issue, while firmly safeguarding the country's sovereignty and interests in the South China Sea issue and the Taiwan Question.

Keywords: Duterte Administration, Marcos Jr. Administration, the Taiwan Question, One China Principle

1. Introduction

The Taiwan region is an undisputed part of China, and the vast majority of countries in the international community that have established diplomatic relations with China adhere to the one-China principle. After coming to power, the leader of Taiwan, Tsai Ing-wen, has refused to recognise the "1992 Consensus" and sought to develop so-called "substantive relations" with other countries and international organisations. The Philippines, geographically close to Taiwan, has become a target of Taiwan authorities' efforts to win support.

Since November 2017, the US government has been pushing ahead with its Indo-Pacific strategy. Given the special relationship between the US-Philippine alliance and the importance of its geographical location, the Philippines has become a lever for the US to intervene in the Taiwan Question and the South China Sea issue. However, US-Philippine relations have suffered a major setback due to President Duterte's policy of alienating the United States. Under President Duterte's administration, the level of mutual engagement between the Philippines and Taiwan remains low. Since taking office, the Marcos Jr. administration has also shown a tendency to strengthen US-Philippine cooperation, specifically mentioning the Taiwan Question in the new version of the National Security Policy released in August 2023 and linking the Taiwan Question to the Philippines' national strategy, demonstrating a different policy inclination from its predecessor, which has had an impact on the stable development of China-Philippines relations.

Scholars in Mainland China have conducted some research on the Philippines' policy towards Taiwan, mainly focusing on the following aspects: First, research on the handling of the Taiwan Question in the establishment of diplomatic relations between China and the Philippines. Following the establishment of diplomatic relations between China and the Philippines ended all official contacts with Taiwan (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 1975). "Taipei's embassy in Manila" was renamed the "Pacific Economic and Cultural Centre", while the "Philippine embassy in Taiwan" was renamed the "Asian Exchange Centre" (Lu, 2020, p. 17). Second, the study of Philippine-Taiwan relations after the establishment of diplomatic relations between China and the Philippines. Some scholars have analysed the overall Philippine-Taiwan relations in different periods. For example, Fan Dai and Yiyu Jin divided the Sino-Philippine relations since the late 1940s into four periods, and pointed out that during the Mrs Aquino's presidency, the Philippine-Taiwan economic relations were strengthened, the Philippines regressed from the "One China" position to "one and a half China", with frequent high-level visits between the Philippines and Taiwan (Dai & Jin, 2009). Speaking on

the strengthening of Sino-Philippines relations under Ramos presidency, Huang (2015, p. 18) reiterated that exchanges between the Philippines and Taiwan are unofficial and civil. Another group of scholars mainly examined Philippine-Taiwan relations in specific areas such as economic and trade interactions and cultural exchanges before 2016 (Jin, 2019, pp. 15-18; Jiang, 2011). Third, an examination of specific incidents affecting Philippine-Taiwan relations. On the issue of fishing disputes, due to the unclear demarcation of economic waters between the Philippines and Taiwan, the fishing disputes between the two sides in the Bashi Channel have remained unresolved for a long time, and conflicts have continued (Xu, 2013). The conflicting interests of the Philippines and Taiwan over the South China Sea also affect the development of relations between the two sides. After the Philippines' South China Sea arbitration case, Taiwan's leader Ma Ying-jeou had expressed his "unacceptable" attitude towards the arbitral tribunal's ruling on the grounds that "the Philippines never invited Taiwan to participate in the proceedings of this case" and "the arbitral tribunal did not seek Taiwan's views on the case" (Wang, 2021).

There is a wealth of research on Philippine foreign policy and Sino-Philippine relations by scholars outside Mainland China, but there are fewer studies on Philippine-Taiwan relations. The existing studies mainly cover the following aspects: Tang Huiyu's introduction to the cultural interactions between the Philippines and Taiwan during the Cold War period (Tang, 2023). Angela Shin-yih Chen studied the relationship between cultural intelligence and the performance of Filipino workers in Taiwan and found that cultural intelligence was positively correlated with the performance of Filipino workers and negatively correlated with culture shock (Chen, Lin & Sawangpattanakul, 2011). RC De Castro discussed the Philippines' policy of neutrality in the Russia-Ukraine conflict and argued that the Philippines would strengthen its alliance with the United States to pursue its interests in the Taiwan Strait and the South China Sea (De Castro, 2023).

Overall, current research on the Philippines' stance and policy towards Taiwan is more often included in the study of Sino-Philippine relations and less often appears as a separate study, and research that analyses and compares the evolution of the Duterte and Marcos Jr. administrations' policies towards Taiwan and their influencing factors is even more lacking. Studying the Philippine government's stance and policies towards Taiwan and their changes since 2016 is enlightening for understanding China's handling of the Taiwan Question, the South China Sea issue, and Sino-Philippine relations. This research article is structured as follows. The next section situates the paper in The Duterte Administration's Position and Policy on Taiwan. The third section delves into The Marcos Jr. Administration's Position and Policy on Taiwan. The fourth section examines Dynamic elements that led to the evolution of the Marcos Jr. administration's position on Taiwan. The conclusions highlight the overall findings and prospects.

2. The Duterte Administration's Position and Policy on Taiwan

2016 was an important year for Philippine-Taiwan relations. On 20 May, Tsai Ing-wen tookta over as Taiwan's leader and launched the "New Southbound Policy", ostensibly to promote Taiwan's economic transformation and development by seeking to open up diversified markets in Southeast Asia, South Asia, and Australia. She hoped to reduce Taiwan's economic dependence on mainland China and gain the "New Southbound" countries' political support for the Taiwan authorities. The Philippines, a nearest Southeast Asian neighbour, is among the countries that Taiwan authorities is seeking to win over. On 30 June, the 16th president of the Philippines, Rodrigo Duterte, took office. During Duterte's administration, Philippine-Taiwan relations at this stage have been constrained by the Philippines' policy towards China (Central Government of the People's Republic of China, 2018). The Philippines is firmly committed to developing friendly relations with China and adhering to the One China principle, and although it still maintains some political and economic ties with Taiwan, interaction between the two sides remains within reasonable limits.

2.1 The Duterte Administration's Perception of the Taiwan Question

In April 2017, the Duterte administration released the 2017-2022 National Security Policy (Presidential Palace of the Philippines, 2017). In July 2018, the Philippine National Security Strategy was also released. Both documents define internal threats as the centre of gravity of Philippine national security, including armed conflict, terrorism, transnational crime, employment, poverty, etc., while also placing public safety at the top of the list of national security objectives, stating that "resolving internal armed conflicts remains our| top security concern and a key cornerstone of our peace and development strategy" (Presidential Palace of the Philippines, 2018). Among external threats, the Philippines has placed "Overlapping Territorial Claims and Other Maritime Concerns" at the top of the list, emphasising that "the dispute over the West Philippine Sea (WPS) remains to be the foremost security challenge to the Philippines' sovereignty and territorial integrity", but has sought to adopt a pragmatic approach to resolving maritime disputes, such as through diplomatic negotiations to delimit and define maritime

boundaries and jurisdictional limits, and to avoid the outbreak of armed conflict in the disputed waters. outbreak of armed conflict in the disputed waters (Presidential Palace of the Philippines, 2018).

The Taiwan Question is dealt with in only one document. In more than 100 pages of the strategy, the word "Taiwan" appears only once: "there are unresolved territorial disputes in Northeast and Southeast Asia, including conflicts between China and Taiwan, China and Japan, and Japan and South Korea" (Presidential Palace of the Philippines, 2018). As can be seen, the Duterte administration has been more cautious on the Taiwan Question, treating it only as part of a regional affairs and not emphasising Philippine-Taiwan relations or interests in Taiwan. On 26 December 2021, president Duterte said that the Philippines would remain neutral in the escalating conflict between China and Taiwan "because it has nothing to do with the Philippines" and that "we have no reason to oppose China by force for that, that would be the stupidest thing to do" (Parrocha, 2021).

2.2 Philippine-Taiwan Political Interaction Under the Duterte Administration

On the Taiwan side, Tsai met with former Philippine President Rodrigo Ramos on 31 March 2017 and expressed her desire to deepen economic and trade ties with the Philippines through the signing of an economic cooperation agreement, and to cooperate on issues such as the South China Sea, education and visa tourism (Taiwan Authorities, 2017). In November 2017, James Soong Chu-yu shook hands with Duterte on behalf of Tsai Ing-wen during his trip to Vietnam to attend an informal meeting of Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) leaders (Peng, 2017). In December 2016, Gary Song-Huann Lin representative of Taiwan in the Philippines, attended the "2016 Philippine Alumni Association in the Philippines" and gave a speech on the "New Southbound Policy" as the theme of his speech (Taiwan Central News Agency, 2016). In February 2017, Lin published articles in *News Tonight, the Manila Times* and other websites, highlighting that Filipino criminals in Taiwan can receive fair protection under Taiwanese law and calling for a win-win situation for Taiwan and the Philippines under the "New Southbound Policy" ("Taiwan Representative Office in the Philippines", 2017).

On the Philippine side, Duterte visited Taiwan in January 2016 and congratulated Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) Chairwoman Tsai Ing-wen and said there would be more exchanges in the future in education, fisheries, agriculture, manufacturing, etc (Jin, 2019, p. 47). After Duterte won the presidential election, he adopted a friendly attitude towards China, and political exchanges between the Philippines and Taiwan have been more limited. On 16 May 2016, Duterte met with Chinese Ambassador to the Philippines Zhao Jianhua to exchange views on the development of China-Philippines relations (Central Government of the People's Republic of China, 2016). This was one of the first three foreign ambassadors Duterte formally met after his election. In October 2016, Duterte paid a state visit to China, the first non-ASEAN country he visited, demonstrating the importance he attaches to China-Philippines relations (Xinhua News Agency, 2016).

2.3 Philippine-Taiwan Economic Interaction Under the Duterte Administration

In contrast to the lukewarm political engagement, the Philippines and Taiwan have had more frequent civilian cultural and tourism exchanges, as well as increased economic cooperation. On the tourism front, the number of Filipino tourists visiting Taiwan has surged since November 2017, when Taiwan implemented a visa-free programme for the Philippines. In 2018, 419,000 Filipino tourists visited Taiwan, an increase of 44 per cent compared to 2017. In July 2019, the Taipei Economic and Cultural Office in Manila extended its 14-day visa-free entry privileges to the Philippines for one year. In addition, regional airlines from Taiwan and the Philippines have opened new routes to major cities on both sides of the border and introduced more direct flights (Rocamora, 2019).

On the education front, academic exchanges and educational cooperation between the Philippines and Taiwan continued to strengthen. In March 2017, Commission on Higher Education (CHED) Commissioner Briande led a 33-member delegation of seven administrators and 26 presidents of agricultural universities to Taiwan, the largest group of Philippine principals to visit Taiwan in years. In April 2017, the new Chancellor of the University of the Philippines System, Danilo, led 38 law professors to Taiwan to participate in a law forum at Kaohsiung University. In May 2017, Taiwan and the Philippines completed the exchange of letters for the five-year renewal of the Memorandum of Understanding on Cooperation in Education and Learning Liaison between Taiwan and the Philippines (Lai, 2017). In April 2019, the Mariano Marcos State University of the Philippines and the National Taichung University of Science and Technology in Taiwan expanded cooperation in international exchange programmes, strengthening exchanges in agriculture, engineering, information technology and more (Andres, 2019). The number of Filipino students in Taiwanese universities and colleges reached 2,311 in 2020, an increase of 608 or 35.7 per cent from the previous year (Lin, 2020).

In terms of investment, the Taiwan authorities have been increasing their investment in the Philippines to develop the Philippine market. In April 2017, Taiwan's "Ministry of Economic Affairs" set up a "Taiwan

Investment Window" at its representative office in the Philippines to provide professional investment consulting services on Philippine investment regulations, taxation, labour, environmental protection, etc., and to introduce Taiwanese businessmen to appropriate investment service agencies and help them grasp investment information and business opportunities to encourage them to invest in the Philippines (FLW, 2017). In December 2017, the Philippines and Taiwan signed the Taiwan-Philippines Investment Protection Agreement (TPPA), which has four main focuses, including the government-assisted processing mechanism, comprehensively upgrading the standard of protection, and providing investors with diversified and adequate remedies to deepen two-way investment exchanges (Chen, 2017).

In terms of industrial cooperation, since 2017, the Philippines and Taiwan have established closer industrial cooperation, of which the Taiwan-Philippines Industry Chain Linkage Summit has become an important platform for industrial communication between the two sides. Co-hosted by the Federation of Taiwan Industries and the Philippine Chamber of Commerce and Industry, creating 4 industry sub-forums on information and electronics innovation and application, machinery industry, industrial zones, and innovation and entrepreneurship, inviting Taiwanese and Philippine industry experts to exchange and discuss energy, textiles, footwear, water resource management, and so on. As of November 2021, more than 23 MOUs have been signed between Taiwan and the Philippines (Tan, 2021).

In terms of bilateral trade, Philippine imports from Taiwan reached US\$8.659 billion in 2016, up 15.23 per cent from US\$7.514 billion in 2015, while exports reached US\$2.211 billion, up 5.54 per cent from US\$2.094 billion in 2015, with total trade between the two sides reaching US\$10. 87 billion. In 2017, Philippine imports from Taiwan were US\$9.553 billion and exports were US\$2.38 billion, with total trade between the two sides reaching US\$11.97 billion. In 2018, total trade between the two sides peaked at US\$11.436 billion. However, the following two years were affected by the epidemic, and the trade volume between the Philippines and Taiwan declined, slowly warming up to \$9.072 billion in 2021 and 10.721 billion in 2022. (See table below for details)

Table 1. Philippines-Taiwan trade statistics, 2016-2022 (in billions of US dollars)

Year	Philippine imports from Taiwan	Philippine exports to Taiwan	Total trade
2016	86.59	22.11	108.7
2017	95.93	23.8	119.7
2018	89.43	24.94	114.36
2019	61.57	21.15	82.71
2020	56.46	21.25	77.71
2021	60.73	29.98	90.72
2022	76.40	30.81	107.21

Source: Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center, Chung-Hua Institution for Economic Research

Overall, during the Duterte administration, Philippine-Taiwan economic interactions have been closer than political interactions. The trade and investment between the two sides have increased, but the overall picture is not impressive. On the one hand, although the Taiwan authorities has encouraged Taiwanese businessmen to invest in the Philippines, the Philippines' unstable domestic political situation and poor social security conditions make it less attractive to investors than Singapore and Thailand. On the other hand, the Duterte administration has much closer economic ties with China, and the total volume of trade and investment between China and the Philippines far exceeds that between the Philippines and Taiwan. China has been the Philippines' largest trading partner for six consecutive years and has surged to become the Philippines' second largest export market. In 2021, Sino-Philippines trade reached \$82.05 billion, double the amount six years ago. Over the past six years, China's agreed investment in the Philippines has grown rapidly to become the second largest source of agreed foreign investment in the Philippines, with total investment also quadrupling from six years ago (Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of the Philippines, 2022).

3. The Marcos Jr. Administration's Position and Policy on Taiwan

On 9 May 2022, Ferdinand Marcos Jr (hereafter Marcos Jr), the son of former Philippine President Ferdinand

Marcos, won the presidential election and became the 17th President of the Philippines. Since Marcos Jr. took office, relations between the Philippines and Taiwan have heated up, with the Philippines frequently touching on the Taiwan Question and strengthening ties with Taiwan. Although the Marcos Jr. administration claims to adhere to the One China principle, in practice it has become more relaxed and speculative.

3.1 The Marcos Jr. Administration's Perception of the Taiwan Question

On 15 August 2023, the current Philippine government released the National Security Policy (NSP) 2023-2028, which sets the framework for the country's domestic and foreign policy for the next five years. The document emphasises that the Philippines is seeking to improve its "threat response" capabilities in the face of heightened geopolitical tensions resulting from the growing strategic competition between the United States and China. In the section dealing with the South China Sea, the document asserts that "the West Philippine Sea issue remains a primary national interest of the Philippines" and that "the divergences of claims, as well as the claimants' methods of asserting their positions, continue to pose strategic challenges, endangering not only the country's territorial integrity, but also the Filipino people's exercise of legitimate rights and their safety and well-being" (Presidential Palace of the Philippines, 2023). In addition, the new version of the national security policy specifically mentions Taiwan, linking it to Philippine national security, stating that "Any military conflict in the Taiwan Strait would inevitably affect the Philippines given the geographic proximity of Taiwan to the Philippine archipelago and the presence of over 150,000 Filipinos in Taiwan" and that "The Philippines is concerned about its economic stability, a potential influx of refugees, and the welfare of overseas populations" (Presidential Palace of the Philippines, 2023).

The Marcos Jr. administration has paid close attention to the South China Sea and the Taiwan Strait, linking the Taiwan Question to the Philippines' national security interests, suggesting that its strategic thinking on Taiwan is evolving and revealing a tendency for the Philippines to join forces with the United States to "use Taiwan curb China". In practice, Marcos Jr. has also shown a tendency to escalate confrontation with China over the South China Sea and increase political interaction with Taiwan.

3.2 Philippine-Taiwan Political Interaction Under the Marcos Jr. Administration

After Marcos Jr. came to power, Philippine-Taiwan political interactions became more frequent and active than under the previous administration. In terms of high-level dialogue, after Marcos Jr.'s election victory, Taiwan's "Ministry of Foreign Affairs" spokesman Joanne Ou "was the first to tweet congratulations" (Yang, 2022). In June 2022, Taiwan's representative office in the Philippines requested to attend the presidential inauguration, but the Philippines did not honour the request. Despite the refusal to invite Taiwan authorities to attend the presidential inauguration, Marcos Jr. immediately appointed Philippine Labour Secretary Silvestre Hernando Bello III as chairman of the Manila Economic and Cultural Office (MECO) after taking office. Taiwan's representative to the Philippines, Michael Peiyung Hsu, said: "This is the first time we have seen a Filipino ministerial-level official as chairman, whereas in the past the highest level was only undersecretary" (Yang, 2022). Jing-lin Cui, deputy spokesman for Taiwan's "Ministry of Foreign Affairs", said that the ministry and its representative office in the Philippines would pay close attention to the personnel arrangements of the new Philippine government and continue to strengthen "official ties" between the Philippines and Taiwan to promote "bilateral substantive cooperation relations" (Lv, 2022).

On 13 January 2024, the DPP candidate Lai Ching-te was elected as Taiwan's leader. On 15 January, Marcos Jr. took to the social media platform X (formerly Twitter) to "congratulate Lai Ching-te on behalf of the Filipino people on his election as Taiwan's next 'President'" and said he looked forward to "working closely together to strengthen common interests, promote peace and ensure prosperity for our peoples in the years to come". Taiwan's "Ministry of Foreign Affairs" retweeted his post and expressed its appreciation (Sputnik News, 2024). The next day, Chinese Foreign Ministry spokeswoman Mao Ning strongly protested the inappropriate remarks made by Marcos Jr. (Chen, 2024). Marcos Jr. later clarified that he had congratulated Lai on his election out of "courtesy" and as a "way of thanking Taiwan for hosting nearly 200,000 Filipino workers", and that he was "surprised" by China's reaction. He also said the Philippines remained committed to the One China principle and did not support Taiwan independence (Gita-Carlos, 2024).

In terms of visits by senior officials, Philippine officials have been more active and high-profile in their visits to Taiwan. On 12 May 2023, Philippine Senator Risa Hontiveros visited Taiwan, met with Taiwan leader Tsai Ing-wen, and discussed two sensitive issues: first, she expressed support for Taiwan's participation in the World Health Assembly held in Geneva, Switzerland, that same month, and promised to support the Taiwan's accession to the WHO and the International Civil Aviation Organisation (ICAO); second, she discussed the issue of Filipino workers in Taiwan, urging the Taiwan to take care of and protect the workers in Taiwan in case of

emergency, sending a signal that the Philippines might be concerned about China's reunification in the future. In response, Taiwan regarded this as "an important step in support of Taiwan" (Taiwan's foreign affairs department, 2023). The above interactions between the Philippines and Taiwan seriously exceeded normal limits, and on the day of the Philippine senator's visit to Taiwan, Chinese PLA military aircraft again patrolled Taiwan and issued a warning to Taiwan authorities and the Philippines. According to the Taiwan "Defence Ministry", a total of 32 PLA military aircraft and four warships were sighted near the Taiwan Strait in just 24 hours of continuous activity (Netease News, 2023).

There is also political instability in the Philippines' attitude towards Taiwan. In an interview with the *Philippine Star* in June 2023, Taiwan's "Foreign Minister" Joseph Wu Jaushieh claimed that if China moves against Taiwan, "who will be the next target, I think it could be the Philippines", and stressed that since the Philippines and Taiwan face "the same threats", the two sides should consider security cooperation. On 24 July, Philippine Defence Secretary Gilberto Teodoro bluntly stated that "the possibility of [Philippine-Taiwan security cooperation] is zero", indicating that the Philippines does not want to interfere in China's internal affairs and therefore will not sign a security cooperation agreement with Taiwan (Yan, 2023). The Philippine government has also repeatedly stated publicly that it adheres to the One China principle.

3.3 Philippine-Taiwan Economic Interaction Under the Marcos Jr. Administration

During this period, the overall performance of Philippine-Taiwan economic cooperation was relatively stable, with a continuation of previous economic cooperation projects and meetings, but no breakthrough cooperation. In 2022, there were nine Philippine investments in Taiwan, totalling US\$404,000; Taiwan was the tenth largest source of investment in the Philippines, with nine investments totalling US\$25.83 million. In 2023, there were fifteen Philippine investments in Taiwan, totalling US\$0.61 million; and there were nine investments from Taiwan in the Philippines, totalling US\$190.08 million. In 2023, Taiwan was the ninth largest source of investment in the Philippines, with major investments in electricity, gas, steam and air conditioning (82.4 per cent), manufacturing (12.5 per cent) and administrative services (1.9 per cent) (Taiwan International Trade Department, 2024).

On the trade front, Philippine-Taiwan trade has been generally stable but not outstanding. The Philippines' main exports to Taiwan are electrical machinery and equipment and their parts, while Taiwan's main exports to the Philippines are electronic products such as semiconductors and oil refinery equipment. In 2022, the Philippines exported US\$3.081 billion to Taiwan and imported US\$7.64 billion from Taiwan, bringing the total trade between the two sides to US\$10.721 billion, an increase of 18.17 per cent from the previous year. In 2023, Philippine exports to Taiwan will be US\$2.346 billion and imports from Taiwan will be US\$5.064 billion, for a total of US\$7.410 billion in trade between the two sides, an increase of 30.89 per cent from the previous year (Taiwan Bureau of International Trade, 2023). Meanwhile, the level of trade between the Philippines and Taiwan is much lower than that between China and the Philippines. In 2022, China's import and export trade with the Philippines will reach US\$87.725 billion, eight times the value of Taiwan's trade with the Philippines, making China the Philippines' largest trading partner for many consecutive years (Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, 2023).

In terms of meetings, the most important meetings between the Philippines and Taiwan include the Philippine-Taiwan "Ministerial Conference on Economic Cooperation", the Philippine-Taiwan "Ministerial Conference on Science and Technology Cooperation", the Philippine-Taiwan Joint Economic Meeting, and the Philippine-Taiwan Industrial Chain Linkage Summit, among others. After Marcos Jr. came to power, these meetings continued. On 21 October 2023, the 8th Philippine-Taiwan "Ministerial Conference on Science and Technology" was held in Panglao, Philippines. Officials and scientists from both sides discussed a number of cooperation programmes, including assessing the progress of the second phase of the Taiwan-Philippines Volcanoes, Oceans, Typhoons and Earthquakes (VOTE) Programme; adopting the Healthcare, Agriculture and Talent Training (HAT) Initiative; implementing the "Taiwan-Philippines Sandwich Programme" to train Masters and PhD students; and strengthening cross-strait cooperation in natural disaster prevention, epidemic control and human resource training (Taiwan Science and Technology Council, 2023). On 23-24 November of the same year, the 7th Taiwan-Philippines Industrial Chain Linkage Summit Forum, hosted by the Philippine Chamber of Commerce and Industry and the Industrial Development Agency of "the Ministry of Economic Affairs" of Taiwan, was held offline again (suspended for three years during the epidemic). The forum discussed four industrial topics, including smart applications of information and communication electronics, agricultural and fishery machinery, electric vehicle innovation and ecosystems, and industrial zone development and management, and signed a memorandum of understanding and two industrial cooperation projects, namely cold chain logistics, innovation and breeding, industrial zone fleet management, and agricultural manpower training,

and the two parties will cooperate on technical solutions, business models, technology rooting, and network establishment (Taiwan Economic and Industrial Development Agency, 2023). Taiwan is more mature in the development of electric vehicles, agro-processing, cold chain warehousing, etc., while the Philippines is in the process of transformation and modernisation, and the two sides are cooperating more closely in the industrial sector.

3.4 The Marcos Jr. Administration Panders to the US Military Deployment in the Philippines and Engages in the Cause of Chin's Reunification

In contrast to the Duterte administration's "pro-China, detached from the United States" stance, the Marcos Jr. administration is returning to its traditional pro-American stance. Although there is no direct military cooperation between the Philippines and Taiwan, the Philippines often cooperates with the United States in its military deployments and activities near the Taiwan Strait, demonstrating its tendency to follow the US policy of "using Taiwan to curb China" and using the Taiwan Question to help resolve the South China Sea issue.

On the one hand, the Philippines has expanded base cooperation with the U.S. In 2014, the U.S. and the Philippines signed the Enhanced Defence Cooperation Agreement (EDCA), which allows U.S. forces access to only five Philippine military bases. On 2 February 2023, Marcos Jr. met with U.S. Secretary of Defense Austin and announced that he would open four new military bases in "strategic locations" for U.S. forces. On 3 April, the Philippines officially announced the locations of the new bases, three of which are in Northern Luzon, including the Camilo Osias naval base in Cagayan province, the Lal-Lo airport and Camp Melchor Dela Cruz in Isabela province. Another military base is located on the island of Balabac in the southwest of the Philippines, facing the South China Sea (Cao, 2023, p. 87). The northern island of Luzon in the Philippines is separated from Taiwan only by the Bashi Channel, and three of the four new military bases are located on Luzon, with the northernmost Camilo Osias Naval Base just 389.79 kilometres, from the southernmost tip of Taiwan itself (Xiong, 2023). Currently, six of the nine bases that the Philippines allows the US to use are directly on the Taiwan Strait or in the South China Sea, which is included in the US-Philippine joint defence perimeter.

On the other hand, the Philippines and the United States have intensified their joint military exercises aimed at Taiwan and the South China Sea. The joint Philippines-US "Balikatan" military exercise took place from 22 April to 10 May 2024 in the provinces of Palawan and Bataan, involving 16,000 people. For the first time, the US and the Philippines deployed in the northern part of the Philippines a new land-based missile system, the Typhon Weapon System, which has a range of more than 2,000 kilometres for medium-range missiles capable of deterring China's south-eastern coastal strip and the sensitive South China Sea and Taiwan Strait. US-Philippine exercises include the rapid deployment of a high-mobility artillery missile system on Palawan Island and amphibious assault drills along Palawan's western coastline facing the South China Sea (Wang & He, 2023).

Overall, since Marcos Jr. came to power, the Philippines has adopted a more active stance towards Taiwan, taking the initiative to make contacts and speculate on the situation in the Taiwan Strait, and political interaction between the Philippines and Taiwan has increased significantly. During this period, the Philippine government's One China principle has been relaxed. Although the Philippine government officially stated that it adhered to the One China principle, in practice it frequently contacted Taiwan to test China's bottom line and pressure China to make concessions on the South China Sea issue. However, the Marcos Jr. government also took China's pressure into account, and its stance on Taiwan was more contradictory.

4. Dynamic Elements That Led to the Evolution of the Marcos Jr. Administration's Position on Taiwan

4.1 The Philippine President's Personal Experiences and Security Perceptions Influence His Foreign Policymaking

From personal experience, Duterte from the southern Philippines Mindanao, is a native Filipino politician, in the early years of the left-wing influence to form an anti-American consciousness. In 2016, Duterte came to power and openly criticised US interference in the Philippines' internal affairs, warning the US not to "point fingers" (Xu & Wang, 2016). During Duterte's administration, the Philippines has generally adhered to the One China principle and maintained a restrained attitude towards Taiwan. Marcos Jr. comes from an elite family in the northern province of Ilocos and spent much of his youth in the United Kingdom and the United States. Moreover, the Biden administration in the US has granted the Marcoses immunity from prosecution while they live in exile in Hawaii (Huang, 2023; Wang & Xie 2023, p. 39). Under the lure and pressure of the US, Marcos Jr. adopted a pro-American foreign policy stance and followed the US in intervening in the resolution of the Taiwan Question.

In his perception of national security, Duterte sees "internal threats" as the most serious national security challenge. Coming from the drug and crime-ridden region of Mindanao, Duterte's greatest achievement during

his term as mayor of Davao City was to solve the security problem in Davao City. Pragmatism and a focus on domestic issues were important reasons for his election as president. Duterte has also prioritised internal security in the two national security documents he has issued since taking power, and in practice he has cracked down on law and order as a key measure to deliver on his campaign promises and maintain stability in power. Marcos Jr. was more concerned about "external threats", emphasising sovereign rights in the "West Philippine Sea", insisting that the "South China Sea arbitration ruling is binding", and expressing concern about a possible "military conflict" in the Taiwan Strait (Xue, 2023, p. 87). In practice, the Marcos Jr. administration has manifested itself in strengthening the US-Philippine alliance and deterring China's rights defence activities in the South China Sea.

4.2 Filipino Workers in Taiwan

The Philippines is one of the most westernised countries in Asia, with a generally high level of English proficiency, and Filipino workers are in high demand. The Philippines has become one of the world's largest exporters of labour, and remittances from overseas workers are an important pillar of the Philippine economy, with overseas workers promoted in the country as "national heroes". The Bangko Sentral ng Pilipinas (BSP) said individual remittances from overseas Filipinos hit a record high of \$37.2 billion in 2023, up 3 per cent from \$36.1 billion in 2022, as a result of increased deployment of OFWs (FLW, 2024). By 2023, there will be around 150,000 Filipino workers in Taiwan, one of the backbones of the country's manufacturing sector. Some politicians and media in the Philippines have begun to speculate that the Philippines has "significant strategic interests" in Taiwan. Marcos Jr. has also said that the Philippines must consider the safety and evacuation of its workers in Taiwan in light of the tense situation in the Taiwan Strait. Under the pretext of defending the interests of Filipino workers in Taiwan, the Marcos Jr. administration's public concern over the resolution of the Taiwan Question was actually an attempt to pressure China to make concessions in the South China Sea. After January 2023, tensions in Sino-Philippine relations continued over the Ren'ai Reef and Huangyan Island. In February 2024, after his visit to Japan, Marcos Jr. told the media that "considering the geographical location of the Philippines and Taiwan, there is no reason for the Philippines not to be involved in the Taiwan Strait" (Venzon, 2023). In April 2024, during talks with the Chinese foreign minister, Marcos Jr said that "the Taiwan Question is China's internal affair and the Philippines will continue to adhere to the one-China policy" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 2023). However, after his visit to the United States in May, Marcos Jr. stated that "agreeing to the use of Philippine military bases by the United States is a defensive measure that could be 'useful' in the event that the PLA conducts operations against Taiwan" (Song. 2023).

4.3 Marcos Jr. Unhappy With China's Handling of South China Sea Disputes

In November 2023, Marcos Jr. said in a speech in Hawaii that the Philippines would not cede any territory in the territorial dispute in the "West Philippine Sea" (South China Sea) and would continue to abide by the 2016 South China Sea arbitration ruling (Presidential News Desk, 2023). Since 2023, the Philippines has repeatedly stepped up its activities in disputed maritime areas, while expressing disappointment at China's "unilateral and illegal actions that have violated our sovereignty, territorial rights and jurisdiction and exacerbated tensions in the South China Sea" (Gita-Carlos, 2024). At the same time, the Philippines has strengthened its military cooperation with the United States, Australia, Japan and other countries, holding large-scale military exercises and joint maritime patrols in the waters in the South China Sea. Comparing the Philippines' position on the Taiwan Question and the South China Sea issue, the Philippines is paying more attention to its interests in the South China Sea. The Philippines, with the support of the United States, is using Taiwan as a "pawn" to pressure China by testing China's bottom line through contact with Taiwan. By playing the "Taiwan card", the Philippines hopes to gain concessions from China on the South China Sea islands and other issues.

4.4 US Involvement in Regional Affairs

The Philippines has a special geo-strategic location, bordering Taiwan to the north and the South China Sea region to the west, and is considered by the US to be the eye of the first island chain. Since the Biden administration came to power, it has continued to promote the "Indo-Pacific strategy", and the strategic competition between the US and China has intensified. The U.S. has continuously increased the level of US-Taiwan contacts in recent years, which shows that the US is trying to use the Taiwan Question to contain China's strategic influence. In January 2021, US Secretary of State Mike Pompeo announced that restrictions on exchanges between US and Taiwan officials would be lifted. In February 2022, the US released the "Indo-Pacific Strategy Report", stating that it would support Taiwan's ability to defend itself and enhance Taiwan's military capabilities to respond to "coercion" (Xinhua News Agency, 2022). In August, US House Speaker Nancy Pelosi's visit to Taiwan marked a serious escalation in official interaction between the US and Taiwan. At the same time,

the volume and value of US arms sales to Taiwan have continued to increase.

The US has tried hard to bring the Marcos Jr. government into the U.S. camp of "countering China with Taiwan". On the one hand, the Biden administration has frequently signalled to the Marcos Jr. government that it would strengthen cooperation. In May 2002, Biden was the first to call Marcos Jr. to congratulate him. In November of the same year, US Vice President Harris visited the Philippines and pledged to strengthen economic and investment cooperation between the two countries in areas such as civil nuclear energy cooperation agreements, the mineral supply chain, and the Mindanao geothermal energy project. In February 2023, US Secretary of Defence Austin visited the Philippines and stated that the U.S. Department of Defense plans to allocate more than \$100 million at the end of FY2023 for the construction of existing and new military bases, and to work with the Philippines to support the operation of four new bases (Cao, 2023, pp. 87-88). In April, the US and the Philippines resumed "2+2" talks between foreign and defence ministers in Washington, D.C., and further confirmed plans for cooperation in areas such as the digital economy, food security, and renewable energy. In April 2024, the leaders of the United States, Japan and the Philippines held a much-anticipated trilateral and bilateral summit in Washington. The US expressed unequivocal support for the Philippines on issues related to the Renai Reef, the Philippines' South China Sea arbitration case, and illegal fishing, and pledged to invest money and equipment to strengthen the Philippines' maritime military capabilities. The US and Japan also pledged to invest \$100 billion to establish the Luzon Economic Corridor, the first economic corridor in the Indo-Pacific region under the Global Infrastructure and Investment Partnership Framework. In May 2023, Marcos Jr. visited the US, and Biden said he would send a presidential trade and investment mission to the Philippines to promote investment in areas such as the Philippines' clean energy transition, food security and key minerals (Cao, 2023, p. 91).

On the other hand, Marcos Jr. also faces pressure from pro-US forces at home. The US, in its long colonial process, has achieved political, economic, cultural and military penetration in the Philippines, and there are strong pro-American forces in the country. Most interest groups in the Philippines have close ties with the United States. Taking the military as an example, the establishment of the Philippine Army is basically based on the US military system, and the US military provides it with military assistance and training throughout the year. Most of the top officers in the Philippine military have studied and worked in the United States, and it is common for the military to be pro-American and to have a greater influence on the government's foreign policy decisions (Wang & Xie, 2023, p. 39). The complex history of the Marcos family also makes the Marcos Jr. government subservient to the United States. Marcos Sr. ruled the Philippine political arena for 21 years and was forced to resign and go into exile in the US because of corruption. While in the US, most of his assets were declared illegal by the US courts and he had to pay billions of US dollars in compensation. Given that the US government has mastered many of the Marcos family's tricks, Marcos Jr. wants to stabilise the ruling regime in the country, to reproduce the family's political glory, he also needs the support of the United States.

5. Conclusions and Prospects

The Philippines and Taiwan are geographically close and have longstanding historical ties. Taiwan's leader, Tsai Ing-wen, has taken the initiative to seek closer political engagement and economic cooperation with the Philippines as part of the "New Southbound Policy". However, the Duterte administration is more focused on developing relations with China and has not responded enthusiastically to overtures from the Taiwan authorities. The two sides have fewer political ties and more economic cooperation, and the level of relations has remained within reasonable limits. The Marcos Jr. administration has focused more on pursuing its interests in the South China Sea, hoping to use the Taiwan Question to force China to make concessions in the South China Sea. At present, although the Marcos Jr. government has increased its focus on the Taiwan Question and intensified its interaction with Taiwan, there has been no substantial breakthrough in Philippine-Taiwan relations. Marcos Jr. administration's faltering stance on Taiwan Question poses challenges to China's geopolitical security. First, it fuels the arrogance of Taiwan independence forces on the island, which is not conducive to the peaceful development of cross-Strait relations and the peaceful resolution of the Taiwan Question; second, the Philippines' interference in the Taiwan Question and its attempts to gain advantages in the South China Sea by playing the "Taiwan card" seriously interfere in China's internal affairs and will also affect the friendly development of China-Philippines relations; third, it will make the regional situation more tense and complex. The strengthening of the US-Philippine military alliance has fuelled the Philippines' hardline stance against China on the South China Sea issue, threatening peace and stability in the South China Sea and the Taiwan Strait.

Based on past experience, it is almost certain that China's policy will continue with its usual firmness and flexibility. First, it would continue to deepen China-Philippines economic cooperation. As of 2023, China has been the Philippines' top trading partner for seven consecutive years, and China-Philippines economic and trade

cooperation has achieved fruitful results (Embassy of the People's Republic of China to the Republic of the Philippines, 2023). In the future, China would promote the construction of the Belt and Road under the framework of the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP), strengthen cooperation between the two sides in the areas of infrastructure, digital economy, energy and other fields, so as to achieve mutual benefits and win-win results, and to consolidate the foundation of the friendly relations between China and the Philippines; Second, China would consider improving the existing mechanism for dealing with the South China Sea issue. In 2002, China and ASEAN signed and issued the Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea. On this basis, China and ASEAN countries are promoting the consultation process on the Code of Conduct in the South China Sea (COC), which has been accelerated since 2018, with the completion of the first and second rounds of reading of the draft framework and the single draft consultation text. The third round of reading has been officially launched (Jiang, 2023). The Guidelines are more legally binding than the Declaration. Among them, the requirements of "maintaining the status quo" and "setting aside disputes" are conducive to regulating the behaviour of countries in the South China Sea and maintaining the stability of the situation in the South China Sea (Ding, 2023); Third, from China's point of view, an easy compromise will inevitably lead to a risk to the legitimacy of the regime and to being backed into a corner. In the face of the Philippines' strategic temptations and provocations, China must uphold the one-China principle, firmly safeguard territorial sovereignty and maritime rights and interests in the South China Sea and defend national sovereignty and security interests.

There are also some limitations to this study. First, due to the problem of network firewalls, the authors encountered the obstacle of not being able to open websites when searching for relevant websites involving Taiwanese officials. Easier access to these websites might have helped to supplement some of the economic and trade data in this study; second, since President Marcos Jr. has only been in power for more than two years, the impact of his policy towards Taiwan remains to be further observed; and finally, Philippine policy towards Taiwan is also more subject to the change of government in the US this year. Future researchers should pay close attention and find out whether the election of Harris or Trump will have the greatest impact on the Philippine government.

Acknowledgments

I am grateful to the reviewers for their advice, support, and comments through the revision process. I would like to express my very great appreciation to Guangdong University of Foreign Studies for their support through the Scientific Research Special Funding Project. This study is also supported by the National Social Science Foundation Project under Grant No. 21CGJ049.

References

- Andres, R. (2019). Taiwan university, MMSU to expand exchange programs. *Philippine News Agency*. Retrieved from https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1067685
- Cao, X. (2023). The strengthened US-Philippines alliance and its trend. Contemporary International Relations, (6), 85-104. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=yQB21MkjwM8cp7mGvCZtggRlORO0w9qYN9mJCIcxYhp 4BJJy1YwQP9EuyUpRyuUgs05SLY4hHwDjzPJDDfTuV85fUrIXaJmUEb3lx4PJvNCJPngQ01qmR-rw82 4Otj-sI1N2pm9yoNFhtb7Tye70n4syf28JKYsJ6TdyDZczFaSZ1nXYjXdDBCu3BSkcyebp&uniplatform=N ZKPT&language=CHS
- Central Government of the People's Republic of China. (22 November 2018). *China-Philippines relations enter a golden age*. Retrieved from https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2018-11/21/content_5342254.htm
- Central Government of the People's Republic of China. (2016). Chinese ambassador to the Philippines meets Duterte after winning Philippine presidential election. *Network of the Chinese Government*. Retrieved from https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2016-05/17/content_5073895.htm
- Chen, L. (2017). The Taiwan-Philippines insurance agreement was the first to be re-signed with the New Southbound countries. *China Times*. Retrieved from https://www.chinatimes.com/cn/newspapers/20171208000093-260202?chdtv

- Chen, S. (2024). China's Foreign Ministry advises President Marcos to read more and understand the ins and outs of the Taiwan Question. *CCTV News*. Retrieved from https://news.cctv.com/2024/01/16/ARTInODKHoHX7kb6AYv9EUX3240116.shtml
- Chen, S., Lin, Y., & Sawangpattanakul, A. (2011). The relationship between cultural intelligence and performance with the mediating effect of culture shock: A case from Philippine laborers in Taiwan. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 35(2), 246-258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2010.09.005
- Dai, F., & Jin, S. (2009). Security and development: Studies on Philippine policy towards China. Southeast Asian Affairs, 139(3), 40-51. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=sxrP1m9hSI9DhuXP5Nf1iZTNDMANNkCP34syMg-IdcGjL BwbCidXJNevSj4Ckq6N8bY3ouQgJwzkgWuZgh75-C6UCqGrSalhcfeO_EnqWuaFNRPnllVS_TXATloh wuRsRkzm3JhS-PEgBsUaqShcC1e-0PjaBLsAjeR4svKZRdivaQaq044ayvR471DgNlan&uniplatform=NZ KPT&language=CHS
- De Castro, R. C. (2023). The Philippines in the face of the Ukraine–Russia War: From confusion and disorientation to critical neutrality. *International Politics*, 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41311-023-00508-x
- Ding, D. (2023). What consensus is needed for a Code of Conduct in the South China Sea?. *Huanqiu Net*. Retrieved from https://www.nanhai.org.cn/review_c/679.html
- Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of the Philippines. (2022). China and the Philippines have launched nearly 40 government-to-government cooperation projects, and the two countries are moving towards each other to reap the dividends of cooperation. Retrieved from http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/tpxw/202206/t20220619_10706072.htm
- Embassy of the People's Republic of China to the Republic of the Philippines. (2023). *Ambassador Huang Xilian delivered a video message for the China-Philippines Economic and Trade Innovation and Development Demonstration Park Construction Promotion Meeting and Investment Promotion Conference*. Retrieved from http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/sgdt/202308/t20230818_11128881.htm
- Fair Square. (2021). Full corridor report Philippines to Taiwan: Fair recruitment in review. Retrieved from https://fivecorridorsproject.org/uploads/%E6%94%B9Philippines-Taiwan-corridor-overview.pdf
- FLW. (2017). *Philippines Taiwan investment window launched to reduce southbound risks*. Retrieved from https://www.flw.com.ph/thread-203893-1-1.html
- FLW. (2024). Remittances from Filipino migrant workers hit a record high of \$37 billion, but migrant workers return to the Philippines with no connections or foundations and find it difficult to reintegrate into society. Retrieved from https://www.sohu.com/a/758084120_206880
- Gita-Carlos, R. A. (2024). Marcos says PH opts for 'peaceful' resolution to SCS disputes. *Philippine News Agency*. Retrieved from https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1217928
- Gita-Carlos, R. A. (2024). PBBM: PH respects One China policy, not endorsing Taiwan independence. *Philippine News Agency*. Retrieved from https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1217514
- Huang, R. (2023). Marcos Jr. Leads Philippines to "Abandon China, Pursue U.S." in foreign policy U-turn. *NYTimes.com*. Retrieved from https://cn.nytimes.com/asia-pacific/20230504/marcos-biden-philippines-china/
- Huang, S. (2015). Development and transforming: The China-RP relations after the cold war. *Ji 'nan University Master's* thesis. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=sxrP1m9hSI_DVSQgqBQZkoA-kLByHfzyZUVRkTTOZfH6 8Jq2TK1xfk-YV2ZTDIG_NnnyS-vQPsles-4j_B9-eDqjXglsqX4WGTI23SIwSzdT3Nis2Ca36SXIWmztYq8 LA4DmyXesdqHH49vPpJKVdNmD7TzZ7kuWRnGw46b7U2czeZbTALnee-1ISCquKbz0wYnnkgdDQ4L DSxEIiffP0kYPqYnKBU98EGvaVESXV-_dV4rabLnJoOEUnwMvj-7HC2ipUan19ty4rB1uo7a8CUds2pW U8bgTDeotxx9yZ1mrAEBZ-HdoIX-hnITpq2nkvJFuB0F1T-I6plYkrXsQoh7btECljUmi3dqJ9At25BxFdvj2 1nbVpu4wRCM6szXS2kokr7Jl44ixlPZJKsy9nSCie8f6dEN6zxAf7VKsZzg=&uniplatform=NZKPT&langu age=CHS
- Jiang, T. (2023). China and ASEAN countries jointly announced the official launch of the third reading of the text of the Code of Conduct in the South China Sea. US China Press. Retrieved from https://www.uschinapress.com/static/content/SH/2023-10-27/1167395839552822781.html

- Jiang, X. (2011). Taiwan Policy and Influence on Overseas Chinese Education in the Philippines (1949-1975). *Taiwan Research Journal*, 113(1), 63-70. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=sxrP1m9hSI8AiqjTLydNV20Gy2_t_Z3lIswK4dQuyfW7tWst aTnDanW7wDWvUaIqfuUlwcMsZjhMkJPwwPV9rcha5Qib4wctBlpltM80kOpWZ-sItOpnfs2r7V5x69Y5b vRQCI1rHm5QHsY6w6_kKXXlb3cNFo4Sx7BPfa-15bOKWjJy493qpZYb9_BTl_je1B2qQ8Fc9_4yRw0R 7i8Ot_wn8Bpj7VJ_&uniplatform=NZKPT&language=CHS
- Jin, F. (2019). A Study on Taiwan-Philippines Relations since 2000. *Huaqiao University Master's thesis*. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=sxrP1m9hSI8aBPaaTOJCfJI2kYC2WsqBt0ADjCA4sly7Hz46 _G5nREmcMnI-N5T7tbZ-Hs7CIbSTviZLhttGd5NYar5yKvyv6z2F7Hkx080UNf4JKMwV0Eo7-ChCs1KF yN_jGd-nIATnkc540wNcj4xMhQYkeHNz8-d3uDyvpGuqC2LsoHA_fkTzBX2ZEf8d7haqR6s9bhKbe2b9 wVi5KGNMAZPo1ldu&uniplatform=NZKPT&language=CHS
- Lai, Z. (2017). Memorandum of Understanding on Taiwan-Philippines Education Cooperation renewed for another 5 years educational cooperation and exchanges between the Philippines and Taiwan are moving towards a new milestone. Retrieved from https://www.edu.tw/News_Content.aspx?n=9E7AC85F1954DDA8&s=A84FF338587117FF#
- Lin, Z. (2020). 20 Taiwan scholarships offered Taiwan Higher Education Fair in the Philippines goes online. *China Times*. Retrieved from https://www.chinatimes.com/cn/realtimenews/20200927001573-260405?chdtv
- Lu, Y. (2020). The United States' Influence on Sino-Philippine Relations Since the Independence of the Philippines. *Yunnan University Master's thesis*. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=sxrP1m9hSI-GwFK2XR2JDXrEs24bhiqpsUfg-PHybR5L_NH nn8miApf5SCYEAdpvBcrupdMl1gNLTwpBhsLIm1KV8NtwtLzFrxW1Gf5oKFgTHrQZ0ZkoSRBDBgLfl XLywM3LU07_ZvzZZASumdahzuPBXu9vycRhsilUNRtvForioRYkRJutdEaTIIFJ98iVHT1N4YKKi_A= &uniplatform=NZKPT&language=CHS
- Lv, Y. (2022). Former Philippine Labour Minister to be stationed in Taiwan, Taiwanese authorities hope for more cross-strait cooperation. *Liberty Times Net*. Retrieved from https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/3976866
- Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China. (2023). *China-Philippines Economic and Trade Cooperation*Profile

 2022. Retrieved from http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/tongjiziliao/sjtj/yzzggb/202312/20231203463473.shtml
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. (1975). *Joint Communique of the Government of the People's Republic of China and the Government of the Republic of the Philippines*. Retrieved from http://russiaembassy.fmprc.gov.cn/gjhdq_676201/gj_676203/yz_676205/1206_676452/1207_676464/19750 6/t19750609_7977727.shtml
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. (2023). *Philippine President Marcos meets Qin Gang*. Retrieved from https://www.mfa.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202304/t20230423 11063771.shtml
- Netease News. (2023). *PLA patrols Taiwan with 32 military aircraft after Philippine lawmaker visits Taiwan*. Retrieved from https://www.163.com/dy/article/I4P998F30553953W.html
- Parrocha, A. (2021). Government keeps neutral stance on China-Taiwan row. *Philippine News Agency*. Retrieved from https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1163778
- Peng, W. (2017). James Soong to be APEC envoy, Tsai expects good interaction with neighbours. *CTS News*. Retrieved from https://www.chinatimes.com/newspapers/20171013000068-260202?chdtv
- Presidential News Desk. (2023). PH won't give up territory in WPS PBBM. *Philippine News Agency*. Retrieved from https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1213970
- Presidential Palace of the Philippines. (2017). 2017-2022 National Security Policy (NSP) for Change and Well-being of the Filipino People. https://nsc.gov.ph/attachments/article/NSP/NSP-2017-2022.pdf
- Presidential Palace of the Philippines. (2018). *National Security Strategy Security and Development for Transformational Change and Well-Being of the Filipino People*. Retrieved from https://www.officialgazette.gov.ph/downloads/2018/08aug/20180802-national-security-strategy.pdf
- Presidential Palace of the Philippines. (2023). The National Security Policy (NSP) 2023-2028. Retrieved from

- https://nsc.gov.ph/images/NSS NSP/National Security Policy 2023 2028.pdf
- Rocamora, J. A. L. (2019). Taiwan extends visa-free entry for Pinoys until 2020. *Philippine News Agency*. Retrieved from https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1073922
- Song, R. (2023). President Marcos Jr: Philippine bases could be "useful" if Taiwan is attacked. *VOA Chinese*. Retrieved from https://www.voachinese.com/a/marcos-says-philippines-bases-could-be-useful-if-taiwan-attacked-20230505 /7080545.html
- Sputnik News. (2024). *Philippine President Marcos congratulates Lai Ching-Te on election as leader of Taiwan*. Retrieved from https://sputniknews.cn/20240116/1056370809.html
- Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center. (2023). Taiwan-ASEAN trade statistics 2016. Retrieved from https://www.aseancenter.org.tw/post/2016%E5%B9%B4%E5%8F%B0%E7%81%A3-%E6%9D%B1%E5%8D%94%E8%B2%BF%E6%98%93%E7%B5%B1%E8%A8%88
- Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center. (2023). Taiwan-ASEAN trade statistics 2017. Retrieved from https://www.aseancenter.org.tw/post/2017%E5%B9%B4%E5%8F%B0%E7%81%A3-%E6%9D%B1%E5%8D%94%E8%B2%BF%E6%98%93%E7%B5%B1%E8%A8%88
- Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center. (2023). Taiwan-ASEAN trade statistics 2018. Retrieved from https://www.aseancenter.org.tw/post/2018%E5%B9%B4%E5%8F%B0%E7%81%A3-%E6%9D%B1%E5%8D%94%E8%B2%BF%E6%98%93%E7%B5%B1%E8%A8%88
- Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center. (2023). Taiwan-ASEAN trade statistics 2019. Retrieved from https://www.aseancenter.org.tw/post/2019%E5%B9%B4%E5%8F%B0%E7%81%A3-%E6%9D%B1%E5%8D%94%E8%B2%BF%E6%98%93%E7%B5%B1%E8%A8%88
- Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center. (2023). Taiwan-ASEAN trade statistics 2020. Retrieved from https://www.aseancenter.org.tw/post/2020%E5%B9%B4%E5%8F%B0%E7%81%A3-%E6%9D%B1%E5%8D%94%E8%B2%BF%E6%98%93%E7%B5%B1%E8%A8%88
- Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center. (2023). Taiwan-ASEAN trade statistics 2021. Retrieved from https://www.aseancenter.org.tw/post/2021%E5%B9%B4%E5%8F%B0%E7%81%A3-%E6%9D%B1%E5%8D%94%E8%B2%BF%E6%98%93%E7%B5%B1%E8%A8%88
- Taiwan ASEAN Studies Center. (2023). Taiwan-ASEAN trade statistics 2022. Retrieved from https://www.aseancenter.org.tw/post/2022%E5%B9%B4%E5%8F%B0%E7%81%A3-%E6%9D%B1%E5%8D%94%E8%B2%BF%E6%98%93%E7%B5%B1%E8%A8%88
- Taiwan Authorities. (2017). Meeting with former Philippine President Romulus, President hopes to deepen Taiwan-Philippines interaction at various levels. Retrieved from http://www.president.gov.tw/NEWS/21199
- Taiwan Bureau of International Trade. (2023). *Philippine Economic and Trade Archives*. Retrieved from https://www.trade.gov.tw/Files/PageFile/725564/725564ppwgy20230303135611.pdf
- Taiwan Central News Agency. (2016). Philippine-Taiwan Alumni Association Gary Song-Huann Lin Explains New Southbound Policy. *CTS News*. Retrieved from https://www.chinatimes.com/realtimenews/20161126003749-260408?chdtv
- Taiwan Economic and Industrial Development Agency. (2023). Taiwan-Philippines Industrial Connectivity Summit in Manila to kick-start post-epidemic Taiwan-Philippines industrial cooperation. Retrieved from https://www.moea.gov.tw/MNS/populace/news/EpaperDetail.aspx?volume=20231125
- Taiwan's foreign affairs department. (2023). "Foreign Minister" Joseph Wu receives Philippine Senator Risa Hontiveros. Retrieved from https://www.mofa.gov.tw/News_Content.aspx?n=96&s=114655
- Taiwan International Trade Department. (2024). *Philippine Statistics Authority releases foreign investment statistics for 2023*. Retrieved from https://www.taitra.org.tw/News_Content.aspx?n=104&s=83007
- Taiwan Representative Office in the Philippines. (2017). The mainstream media in the Philippines published a letter from Dr Lin Song-huan of the Representative Office of the Republic of China in the Philippines. Retrieved from https://www.roc-taiwan.org/ph/post/3460.html
- Taiwan Science and Technology Council. (2023). *The Eighth Taiwan-Philippines "Ministerial Conference" on Science and Technology announced the launch of a number of cooperation programmes*. Retrieved from https://www.nstc.gov.tw/folksonomy/detail/2aded5f2-3de8-44aa-8d4b-1635e4801702?l=CH

- Tan, S. (2021). Four more MOUs signed with New Southbound countries, Taiwan-Philippines Industry Chain Linking Summit to explore new business opportunities in digital intelligence. *China Times*. Retrieved from https://www.chinatimes.com/cn/realtimenews/20211103003976-260410?chdtv
- Tang, H. (2023). Cultural diplomacy, artistic network, and the politics of decolonization between Taiwan and the Philippines in the cold war era. *Inter-Asia Cultural Studies*, 24(3), 461-478. https://doi.org/10.1080/14649373.2023.2209429
- The White House. (2024). *Joint Vision Statement from the Leaders of Japan, the Philippines, and the United States*. Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/04/11/joint-vision-statement-from-the-leaders-of-japan-the-philippines-and-the-united-states/
- Venzon, C. (2023). Marcos says "hard to imagine" Philippines can avoid Taiwan conflict. *Asia NIKKEI*. Retrieved from https://asia.nikkei.com/Editor-s-Picks/Interview/Marcos-says-hard-to-imagine-Philippines-can-avoid-Taiwa n-conflict#:~:text=%22When%20we%20look%20at%20the%20situation%20in%20the,told%20Nikkei%20 in%20an%20exclusive%20interview%20on%20Sunday
- Wang, C., & Xie, W. (2023). Progress, motivations and implications of the US-Philippines Enhanced Defence Cooperation Agreement (EDCA). *Military Digest*, (17), 35-40. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=yQB21MkjwM8P2vz2Bzif3YHBp8bePOeEM6kCAaEQ_myf l4psAzaQs83sKq1oH-OZbgaoPQBogcqI4NNXvIag16JTEiPAyAfm--Jcv7dRgnFf6VKgquEo8thFvoM-9W YkF5-slplBlBSWzoA8rCDgiusM_x0FlMCpN0R7E0367fwZWa50_q1NZUBRQviAcZDjBasPHTOq4LiqN snnudBrcapgeqaaj84K&uniplatform=NZKPT&language=CHS
- Wang, S. (2021). Analysis on Taiwan's South China Sea Policy under United States Intervention. *Asia-Pacific Security and Maritime Affairs*, (3), 62-67. https://doi.org/10.19780/j.cnki.2096-0484.20210510.001
- Wang, S., & He, X. (2023). US-Philippine "Balikatan" military exercises, what are their respective plans?. *World Wide Web*, Retrieved from https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1798358418987507050&wfr=spider&for=pc
- Xinhua News Agency. (2016). *Joint Statement of The People's Republic of China and the Republic of the Philippines*. Retrieved from http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/china/2016-10/21/c_135771815.htm
- Xinhua News Agency. (2022). Some facts about Pelosi's visit to Taiwan. *Xinhua Net*. Retrieved from http://www.news.cn/world/2022-08/25/c_1128944443.htm
- Xiong, C. (2023). *Philippines reveals locations of 4 new US military bases, one just 400km from China's Taiwan*. Retrieved from Retrieved from https://www.guancha.cn/internation/2023_04_04_686876.shtml
- Xu, C & Wang, Y. (2016). Duterte lashes out at Obama, calls him out Obama: no more meetings. *Xinhua Net*. Retrieved from http://www.xinhuanet.com/world/2016-09/06/c_129271440.htm
- Xu, Q. (2013). Behind the scenes and before the case of the Philippine shooting of a Taiwanese fisherman. *World Affairs*, (11), 48-51. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=sxrP1m9hSI9f3yCR7_dkEfO17KuJtSLxihIsKaLqA6BCw_tZr MY7-IV3sAowBgLLAxJ1Ft3yuI9H7Uq3hkpTOzvbDu1wvSSc-nAgu7crmA0P4VXDOfKrio-N49mZnNvo pIKeMI3Q5RogKUURa5wQyJzI0m3hnWlGpJG653AoQjrPy3VMnIX80kvNAucS2Ao4&uniplatform=NZ KPT&language=CHS
- Xue, L. (2023). An Analysis of the Philippines' National Security Policy. *China Security Studies*, (5), 83-97. Retrieved from https://kns.cnki.net/kcms2/article/abstract?v=yQB21MkjwM9Xnf-NqZQaZPiVd2mIMl6rAs2okE0rv1UiH GmJoYyR7EVlnmlr2BfUYkdiLBjKq5UQx4DcvcpH2-Grza1-Z43NbSNX9uA0RzP0aOaZbgQ31G_kgHgS 0lQoY8-wLYjqH7OSx6Io2tu-8nM014TTlhMHyA6eovJ13zLe07gzkA6VSwIWpHbZ7nQyvoxu4hNgQJtE S7LF7QT8hDYz3lCKPHMGjvPuG8IGxTNvciz_Xd-wrYU6HX5v4eN4&uniplatform=NZKPT&language =CHS
- Yan, S. (2023). *Joseph Wu Jaushieh says Philippines, Taiwan should consider security cooperation; Philippine defence chief: zero chance*. Retrieved from https://www.guancha.cn/internation/2023_07_27_702724.shtml
- Yang, M. (2022). Marcos Jr elected president of the Philippines Taiwan authorities look forward to deepening substantive relations with new government. *China Times*. Retrieved from https://www.chinatimes.com/cn/realtimenews/20220512002743-260407?chdtv

Yang, M. (2022). Philippines appoints ministerial representative to Taiwan; Taiwan authorities look forward to working with Philippines on various issues. *China Times*. Retrieved from https://www.chinatimes.com/cn/realtimenews/20220630002334-260407?chdtv

Copyrights

Copyright for this article is retained by the author(s), with first publication rights granted to the journal.

This is an open-access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).